Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses

No.1, Development Enclave, Rao Tula Ram Marg Delhi Cantonment, New Delhi-110010



Journal of Defence Studies

Publication details, including instructions for authors and subscription information: http://www.idsa.in/journalofdefencestudies

Perception Management in Asymmetric Warfare: Lessons for Democratic Practitioners from Ukraine (2014–16) and Gaza (2014) Alex Waterman

To cite this article: Alex Waterman (2017): Perception Management in Asymmetric Warfare: Lessons for Democratic Practitioners from Ukraine (2014–16) and Gaza (2014), Journal of Defence Studies, Vol. 11, No. 1 January-March 2017, pp. 81-110

URL http://idsa.in/jds/jds_11_1_2017_perception-management-in-asymmetric-warfare

Please Scroll down for Article

Full terms and conditions of use: http://www.idsa.in/termsofuse

This article may be used for research, teaching and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, redistribution, re-selling, loan or sub-licensing, systematic supply or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden.

Views expressed are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the IDSA or of the Government of India.

Perception Management in Asymmetric Warfare Lessons for Democratic Practitioners from Ukraine (2014–16) and Gaza (2014)

Alex Waterman*

The perception management component of information warfare has long been recognised as an important tool of warfare, appearing in military doctrines worldwide. The challenges and opportunities of its practice in different political contexts have however rarely merited substantive attention. This article examines the development and trajectory of two cutting-edge examples of contemporary information warfare practice: Russian information warfare in Ukraine (2014–present); and information warfare conducted by the Israel Defense Forces (IDF) up to and during Operation Protective Edge. It explores their strategic and political context before drawing lessons that can be learned across these differing contexts, highlighting four key recommendations. It points towards the limited possibility of information control, highlights the central relationship between information and action, affirms the crucial role of security forces in conducting information warfare and highlights that perception management goes well beyond obvious target audiences.

The control and dissemination of information have long been recognised as important tools in shaping any politico-military environment.¹ As Toffler and Toffler wrote shortly after information warfare was catapulted onto television sets worldwide during the Gulf War, 'a small bit of the right information can provide an immense strategic or tactical advantage [while] the denial of a small bit of information can have catastrophic

ISSN 0976-1004 print © 2017 Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses Journal of Defence Studies, Vol. 11, No. 1, January–March 2017, pp. 81–109



^{*} The author is Doctoral Researcher, Department of Politics and International Studies, University of Leeds, UK.

effects.^{'2} Information does not and cannot exist in isolation from a political, historical and cultural context and is a relational phenomenon. Huhtinen and Rantapelkonen demonstrate this by referring to the analogy of a grey spot: viewed amid a black background, the spot seems pale, whereas if placed in a white background the spot appears dark. The formation of perceptions is thus informed by a 'field' of various components, including culture, processes of socialisation and influences of the material and physical environment.³ Actors seeking to employ perception management strategies are, in essence, attempting to shape the field in which perceptions are formed by audiences by combining physical actions with supporting narratives to guide target audiences through the information environment. It is a fundamentally interactive process that does not simply create a positive or negative end state, but is constantly negotiated and renegotiated.

During conflict, the close relationship between action and perception means that actor perceptions and the wider environment play interactive roles in mutually shaping one another that may impact any of the actors involved in the process. This may take place in the traditional subject-object format; perception management may be directed by states to reduce the morale of an opponent or neutral populace, for example, as an adjunct to ongoing military campaigns.⁴ It may also reinforce or alter the perceptions of more than one actor, including the organisation doing the perception management. During the Gulf War, for instance, the sustained reportage of the use of aerially delivered precision-guided munitions served to generate a domestic public perception in the West of an efficient, 'clean' way of war,⁵ portraying an experience diametrically opposed to the trauma experienced by the American public, political setup and military during the Vietnam War. The successes of the campaign itself reinforced these perceptions within the military, influencing how the United States (US) and North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) forces approached interventions during the 1990s,⁶ but were later substantially reshaped when confronted with stabilisation and counter-insurgency operations in Afghanistan and Iraq.7

In the context of asymmetric warfare, the role of information is summed up aptly by prominent US military advisor and counterinsurgency theorist David Kilcullen as a site within which political, economic and military actions need to be coordinated, mobilising state resources to transmit a unified message that, by striking a chord with the given audience, allows for the extension and consolidation of influence over the target population vis-à-vis an insurgent group. In Kilcullen's model, information plays a foundational role upon which the 'pillars' of economic, security and political action rest, while the management of this information consolidates and unifies the messages that such action in itself conveys.8 Yet this acknowledgement, seemingly recognising the strategic centrality of information, has failed to gain traction as a central tenet of Western counter-insurgency doctrine. Indeed, information warfare in circles of thought in the West, India and elsewhere, while clearly considered important, remains an operational facet of military campaigns rather than a strategic, war-winning tool as part of an all-ofgovernment approach. The centrality of population centrism combined with the concept of an all-of-government approach in counter-insurgency doctrines nonetheless raises questions for the boundaries between what constitute strategic and tactical-level perception management. This distinction has been increasingly blurred with the development of the electronic information environment, meaning that the actions of 'strategic corporals' can dramatically affect audience perceptions with significant strategic ramifications. These strategic implications present difficulties in conceptually prising apart a host of terminology-'perception management', 'information warfare', 'propaganda', 'strategic communication' and 'public diplomacy'-which are deployed either interchangeably or based on particular political predispositions. Democratic states, given their ideological context, are generally more averse to centrally directed information campaigns to control and influence populations, given the connotations of authoritarian regimes that these evoke.⁹ On the other hand, many insurgent groups, particularly but not exclusively those of the Maoist-Communist organisational variant, have been able to effectively synergise information and perception management operations with political and military action under a doctrine of revolutionary war. Consequently, counter-insurgents have frequently found themselves on the defensive.

Yet, since both internal counter-insurgencies and external interventions into intra-state conflict remain a familiar feature in the global security environment, further study is required of how democracies can successfully conduct information campaigns. This is a particularly pressing task in an age in which non-state armed groups are increasingly making gains in their ability to exploit a fast-changing information environment. This discussion therefore examines the utilisation of audience-centric, rather than cybernetic information warfare in two

contemporary examples: the Russian-sponsored campaign in Crimea and Ukraine since 2014; and the techniques employed by the Israeli Defense Forces (IDF) during Operation Protective Edge (2014) in the Gaza Strip. While Russian information warfare has received considerable attention from academics and think tank communities, themes permeating the wider 'hybrid warfare' literature dominate, particularly debates concerning the novelty of Russian methods.¹⁰ Further, studies of the policy implications of Russian information warfare try to identify methods to counter such information warfare strategies, but lack concerted attempts to draw lessons from it as an empirical case study. Meanwhile, there has been little attempt to view the IDF's attempts to shape the information environment through the prism of information warfare, in spite of its experience in fighting what was coined 'Twitter war' both in 2012 and 2014.11 In both, cutting-edge technologies such as social media as well as 'hard' measures designed to affect information and perceptions were harnessed to convey narratives, appeal to target audiences and, crucially, attempted to fulfil politico-strategic objectives, with varying degrees of success. This article seeks to explore the context, available resources, target audiences, techniques and impact of each on a comparative basis. By doing this, it hopes to establish common themes and lessons for how democracies might practice information warfare in the contemporary context.

RUSSIAN INFORMATION WARFARE DURING THE UKRAINE CRISIS

Contemporary military thinking in the Russian Federation places information warfare at the centre of how Moscow thinks about conflict.¹² Its development has clearly been conditioned by both Soviet and post-Soviet experiences with information warfare, as well as contemporary assessments of Moscow's capabilities vis-à-vis other global players.¹³ The Soviet state was well-versed in utilising 'reflexive control' techniques as a tactical, strategic and diplomatic-level tool for influencing a target's decision-making capacity,¹⁴ while 'lessons' learned during the post-Soviet era have served to reinforce the salience of these concepts. Russia was, for example, widely perceived to have 'lost' its information war during the First Chechen War (1994–96) after journalists who had been rejected by the Russian military were invited to embed with Chechen militant groups, depriving it of control over information, resulting in the exposure of Russian military brutality and creating negative coverage that drastically reduced both domestic and international support for the war.¹⁵ The second conflict (1999–2008) initiated by the then Prime Minister, Vladimir Putin, demonstrated a clear recognition of its importance from the outset, effectively tying information dissemination to the counter-insurgency effort. It did this by separating civil and military news offices, censoring information and enforcing a non-official media blackout by threatening and even killing non-official journalists and destroying Chechen information infrastructure.¹⁶ This allowed it to convey a narrative that it was fighting an extension of the global 'War on Terror' to international audiences, while portraying a narrative of a just war to its domestic audiences. The 2008 Georgian conflict, revealing weaknesses within the Russian military, spurred a series of reforms that would allow Russia to apply itself, in the context of its conventional warfare asymmetries with Western militaries, to reverse what it perceived as Western-backed revolutions in its sphere of influence.¹⁷

This influenced Russian perceptions of the role of social media and information dissemination during the revolutions of the Arab Spring from 2011.¹⁸ It had the effect of strengthening existing lessons and embedding them within contemporary Russian writing, which has incorporated cutting-edge technologies into its strategic thinking. This was exemplified in several articles. In the *Military-Industrial Courier*, Russian Chief of General Staff, Valery Gerasimov, noted that there existed 'wide asymmetrical possibilities for reducing the fighting potential of the enemy'.¹⁹ Similarly, Chekinov and Bogdanov's *Military Thought* piece on 'New Generation Warfare' discussed how 'information superiority' might be achieved by including 'all public institutions', mass media, cultural and religious organisations, non-governmental organisations (NGOs), public movements and even scholars in a 'distributed attack' to reduce the target society's political will through a combination of information and disinformation before military operations began.²⁰

Indeed, these elements of what became known as the 'Gerasimov doctrine' demonstrated remarkable similarities to the practical application of Russian informational capacities in its campaigns to annex Crimea and support militias in eastern Ukraine since 2014. At this stage, it is important to identify the resources available to the Russian state and the domestic political context that allowed for its mobilisation. Russia is able to harness an expansive information network, leveraging highlevel diplomatic channels, official government and military statements, domestic and international broadcast media and even social media commentators in a synchronised manner. A NATO StratCom report

highlights that several Putin associates exercise widespread financial control over major print and broadcast media networks; administration leaders meet leading broadcasters on a weekly basis; and key foreign policy documentation recognises the importance of political commentators to provide a synchronised message for dissemination both at home and abroad.²¹ This unity of effort across military, political and cultural platforms gave the Russian state the ability to implement a coherent information warfare approach in Crimea and Ukraine. While Russia's exact strategic objectives can only remain the subject of speculation, it is clear that the information warfare followed the theoretical principles outlined by thinkers such as Chekinov and Bogdanov. Clearly, the Russian strategy sought to utilise information as part of a process of achieving politico-strategic objectives prior to the deployment of military forces through a combination of disruptive activities and creating a conducive climate for the development of asymmetric capabilities.²²

It sought to create this climate by meticulously identifying and targeting three key political audiences, namely, domestic Russians, ethnic Russians residing within Ukraine and international audiences, targeting each by conveying a series of narratives designed to target each. While semi-authoritarian in nature, Russian public opinion is fundamentally important to its leaders, and the memory of failures in Afghanistan, in Chechnya, and indeed the collapse of the Soviet Union itself, clearly demonstrated this. Since Putin's ascent to power, a strong information apparatus has gradually been built that has tapped into nationalist sentiments in the country. It has consistently linked policy objectives to narratives of a national revival in the face of Western threats, therefore utilising perception management techniques to exploit an already conducive political and historical context. Indeed, Putin's opinion ratings have remained high throughout the Ukraine intervention; in a spring 2015 Pew research survey, 83 per cent of Russian respondents approved of Putin's policy in Ukraine.²³

Obtaining the support of the ethnic Russian population within Ukraine, while sowing dissension and confusion among pro-Maidan supporters, was also a key objective of the information campaign. For this, a phase of political preparation not dissimilar to a Maoist-style pre-insurgency preparation phase took place in the months preceding the appearance of the 'little green men'. Networks were established, political sympathisers located and potential allies in the media identified by a combination of military, political and social intelligence-gathering processes. With these alliances established in addition to the alreadystrong influence of Russian-language media organisations in eastern Ukraine, the Russian state was well placed to utilise the destabilising effects upon political order caused by the 2014 Ukraine Revolution by tapping into political and linguistic divides within the country. A combination of factual and fictional reports carried accusations of fascist sentiments against the Maidan movement and amplified pro-Russian political undercurrents, invoking historical sentiments of World War II to galvanise ethnic Ukrainian and domestic Russian support.²⁴ This was combined with 'hard' measures to establish a monopoly of information, such as electronic and even violent attacks on Crimean broadcast stations such as Black Sea Television and, during the deployment phase, seizing broadcast stations and using them to broadcast Russian media stations.²⁵ Furthermore, state-controlled international broadcasters such as Russia Today, already well-established as an 'alternative' broadcaster in the West, enabled the Russian state to convey its desired position to an international audience through a combination of plausible deniability and by deriding the post-revolution Ukrainian government. This was aided by the use of dozens of 'proxy' websites with disguised or ambiguous links to the Russian state, increasing the volume of sources from which Russian narratives were disseminated.26 Furthermore, social media 'trolling' was utilised as hundreds were recruited to comment on social media platforms of international media outlets, tapping into the fundamentally 'social' dynamics of these platforms to further distort the information environment and strengthen pro-Russian narratives, providing a costeffective method of further disrupting the information environment.²⁷

The strategy essentially involved directing a flood of information at target audiences, deliberately incorporating a blend of information and disinformation, focusing on the sheer volume of information in a 'firehose' strategy.²⁸ As a recent RAND report suggests, this tapped into psychology research, which demonstrates that media recipients are more likely to consider information from multiple sources as credible.²⁹ Furthermore, it utilised this sheer volume to fulfil its objective of blurring and distorting the early information environment, amplifying the space for pro-Russian political groups and creating a conducive environment for the swift deployment and annexation of Crimea by 18 March 2014. As it became recognised by the Ukrainian authorities that Russian information warfare presented a 'national security threat' in the wider Ukraine, all Russian broadcast networks in Ukraine were banned on 11

March,³⁰ though by this point the political foundations had been laid both for Russia's bloodless annexation of Crimea and Russian politicomilitary consolidation in the Donbass region of Ukraine from April.

While this points to considerable success in the employment of information to distort, disrupt and begin to reshape political order in Crimea and eastern Ukraine, it did nonetheless provoke information warfare countermeasures from both the Ukrainian government and the West in exposing Russian information and disinformation campaigns,³¹ as well as inciting alienation and polarisation among Ukrainian political forces opposed to Russian policy.³² Furthermore, the extent to which foreign broadcasters such as Russia Today were able to decisively influence public opinion in the West is unclear,³³ though appetite for a response to the Russian campaign in Ukraine remained indecisive in NATO member states.³⁴ This suggests that Russian information warfare has had a primarily disruptive rather than transformative effect on external populations, though it has been able to consolidate its influence over Russian-speaking populations within Ukraine, and in doing so achieve a central tenet of its hybrid warfare strategy. The ethnic Russians targeted in eastern Ukraine already shared sympathetic attitudes, a common history, language and cultural background with the state conducting the information warfare, providing a conducive environment for perception management to take place. This was not the case in western Ukraine, Western Europe or the US, where historical and political conditions combined with hostile perception management have generated longstanding scepticism of Russian policies and actions, potentially reflecting why Russia opted for a disruptive, volume-based approach to these audiences.

Lessons for Information Warfare and Perception Management

Clearly, the Russian example in Ukraine occurred in a unique political context that limits the extent to which lessons can be drawn for democracies seeking to utilise information warfare techniques in internal security and interventions. For example, a democratic regime such as the US is unable to exert control over elements of the print and electronic media in the same way that the Russian government has been able to. That being said, the strategic-level focus on information clearly led to a unity of effort among key government departments, demonstrating the need for a comprehensive, all-of-government approach in conducting information warfare campaigns. While the democratic political context precludes a strongly controlled press as part of an information campaign, the Russian example clearly illustrates the importance of bringing political, administrative, developmental, diplomatic, military and law enforcement information dissemination together around a coherent political message.

Furthermore, actively employing disinformation offers a dilemma to democratic states seeking to win over local, national and international political audiences either in internal counter-insurgency or external interventions. While Russia's attempt to flood the information space with a combination of narratives, facts and falsities served the purpose of distortion in the early phases of the campaign, confusing potential opposition audiences such as those in NATO member states and within Ukraine itself while reinforcing existing pro-Russian sentiments, it ultimately served to accentuate and exploit existing political boundaries, limiting the Russian state's ability to make politico-strategic gains beyond the Donbass region. Any intervention conducted by any state, be it internal or external in nature, essentially constitutes an intervention into a political order consisting of competing political forces, many of which may be overtly or covertly hostile to the intervening power. Such pre-existing supportive or hostile attitudes, beliefs and values are crucial and may either enhance or significantly limit the penetrative capacity of perception management techniques. Disinformation campaigns that, by aiming to distort and distract, seek to unbalance and destabilise political order admittedly create space for allied political forces to gain ground and disrupt hostile efforts to do so, but also present a significant risk of backlash and further polarisation among elements of the population hostile to the intervention. This points towards the importance of utilising factual information as part of an inclusive political narrative that seeks to strengthen and legitimise a consensus-based democratic political order built on the foundations of actions supporting this order.

ISRAELI INFORMATION WARFARE DURING OPERATION PROTECTIVE EDGE

Information warfare in the Israeli context offers a particularly intense information environment to examine. The long-standing territorial and political contestations between Israel, the Arab states and the Palestinian territories, compounded over 60 years of intermittent conflicts of varying intensity and scale, have created widespread political polarisation. As an

extension of this, there has been a long-running battle for the hearts and minds of the international community. The Palestine Liberation Organisation (PLO), for example, had established roots in European and broader international public opinion by the 1980s,³⁵ which had developed into a cluster of sustained support bases, activist movements and lobby groups independent of the PLO by the 2000s.³⁶ This support has become particularly pronounced in university campus and political activism; many university unions across Britain, for instance, offer societies in solidarity with the Palestinian cause, with pressure groups frequently seeking to 'no-platform' or block pro-Israel narratives from being disseminated, while most universities have a substantial support base for wider Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) campaigns.³⁷

In mainstream politics, albeit only symbolic, the recognition of a Palestinian state by the United Nations in 2012, supported by 17 European countries and joined by unilateral recognition by Britain and Sweden in 2014, is reflective of changing public opinion in Europe.³⁸ Such support is, nonetheless, conditioned by various contextual indicators. YouGov poll, for instance, demonstrated that support for Palestine or Israel was conditioned by pre-existing party political affiliations, with support for the Palestinian narrative more pronounced in left-wing political institutions such as the British Labour Party in comparison to its Conservative Party rival.³⁹ Opinion in the US has traditionally leaned towards support for the Israeli position, though it is similarly conditioned by demographic and political stratifications. A 2014 Gallup poll, for example, highlighted that Republican Party supporters were more likely to view Israeli actions in Gaza as justified compared to their Democratic counterparts, while it revealed particularly strong support for Israel among older, white males and also varied depending on educational backgrounds.⁴⁰ Furthermore, the issue has intersected with identity politics. Palestinian and Arab political leaders have been keen to link support for the movement with appeals to a global Muslim community.⁴¹ The idea of Israel as the homeland for the Jewish community, emerging from the historical trauma of the Holocaust, meanwhile strengthens narratives of sympathy or support for a historically oppressed minority community, leading supporters to charge that critiques of Israel are underpinned by anti-Semitic undertones.⁴² That the 'Palestine question' has, in recent decades, effectively intersected with the domestic politics of states in the West and wider notions of identity politics, along with the changing contours of public opinion in these countries, points

towards the sheer intensity and scale of this global contest in perception management.

This intensified particularly during and after the Second Intifada (2000-05), with the increasing utilisation of electronic media such as the Internet worldwide, in an informational intifada by both Palestinian militant organisations and pro-Palestinian activist groups.43 Organisations such as 'The Electronic Intifada', which features a number of internationally based contributions, have since taken the lead in bringing military interventions in the Palestinian territories to international audiences via diaspora communities and activist networks.⁴⁴ This has included the employment of techniques such as reporting and commentating on events, establishing social media trends, organising activist networks and pressuring political and media organisations while tying these methods to a broader narrative; namely, that Israel continuously violates the rights of Palestinian citizens through practices of military and political occupation, as well as employing overwhelming military force, therefore acting illegally and illegitimately. These themes have been able to resonate with existing values and attitudes within the public opinions of liberal democracies, enhancing existing support bases and contributing towards large-scale protests, campus activism and political lobbying. These methods seek to pressure governments towards isolating Israel diplomatically, targeting its military assistance from the US and economic relations with blocs such as the European Union (EU).⁴⁵ Unlike the Russian example, which sought to win the hearts and minds of ethnic Ukrainians and domestic Russians at the local level while employing disruption tactics at the international level to buy time and consolidate influence, Israel's experimentation in information warfare must be viewed within this backdrop of a global, strategically important battle for hearts and minds. To further complicate matters, domestically it needs to strike a balance between being seen to protect its citizens and dealing with competing domestic political pressures favouring different approaches to the prosecution of the conflict.

In spite of this, Israel's approach to information warfare has generally lagged behind the pace and scope of that conducted by pro-Palestinian groups and activists during military operations in the Palestinian territories. This is not to say, however, that Israel has not recognised its importance; the concept of *hasbara*, or explaining and justifying Israel's actions to the world, remained a part of the duties of the Government Press Office (GPO) and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs for decades,

though the term has since been replaced by 'public diplomacy'. Although not explicitly couched in the terminology of information warfare, this demonstrates the high-level importance attached to it in Israeli strategiclevel thinking. The question of Israel's image in the eyes of the world and the question of who actually spoke for Israel, whether trade unions, cultural organisations, the Ministry of Foreign Affairsy, GPO, IDF or flirtations with a wider Ministry of Information, and the success of its attempts to shape its image, have been central policy issues since independence and have been well documented.⁴⁶

Comparatively, its capacities for information dissemination as a state are vastly lower than in the case of the Russian Federation. As a liberal democracy, it lacks the same degree of influence and control over the print and electronic media exerted by Putin in Russia. This means that the Israeli state cannot harness the media and achieve the same degree of message synchronisation that the Russian state has been able to. Nor is this desirable; like other liberal democracies, it generally considers propaganda and disinformation campaigns distasteful, particularly so given their association with the aggressive, centrally directed propaganda of the Nazi regime responsible for the Holocaust.⁴⁷ This, to an extent, hinders opportunities to exploit Israel's status as a liberal democracy in the context of perception management, which can in itself serve an important purpose in promoting Israel's positions vis-à-vis claims of its status as an 'apartheid state' by political forces in opposition to it. Lastly, the wider national effort consists of a multiplicity of organisations that has hampered institutional coordination and synchronisation.⁴⁸ Therefore, the Israeli state clearly has significant normative and capability differences to the Russian state in how it can employ information warfare.

The mushrooming of the information environment with the growth of live war journalism, 24-hour television, Internet journalism and news, and recently social media as a tool of information, has presented the IDF in particular with significant challenges. Previously able to influence the parameters of the information space by providing limited access to the battlefield, it has increasingly lost this control over the information environment. Indeed, its active perception management techniques remained underdeveloped at the implementation level until after the 2006 Lebanon War. A traditional reliance on the military approach dominated strategy, meaning limited resources were made available to information warfare units within the military that would enable it to link its operations to the broader public diplomacy narrative.⁴⁹ The IDF, however, clearly recognised its importance; the international sympathies gained by Palestinian activists during the First Intifada (1987-95) appeared to have prompted an internal learning curve. Schleifer notes that as early as 1994, the IDF perception of media engagement 'was described as a battle plan. The mass communication means were the tools, the messages were ammunition and the targets were pre-defined groups.⁵⁰ The Second Lebanon War (2006) nonetheless saw a haphazard degree of control over the dissemination of information; the IDF media engagement was characterised by sporadic interviews with officers without prior authority, resulting in high-profile leaks. This compounded the need for the development of a coherent media management strategy and consequently led to the centralisation of information dissemination towards a dedicated spokesperson team. This paved the way for centrally directed information operations that, while not centralised on the same institutional scale as the Russian Federation, allowed for a coherent institutional approach to information.⁵¹

The years between Operation Cast Lead (2009), which saw the foundations of this new approach being laid with the establishment of a YouTube channel, Twitter account and blog,⁵² and Operation Protective Edge (2014) saw the development of this centralised IDF media presence driven by 'New' and later 'Interactive' media units.53 These consisted of 'commanders' and 'soldiers' whose military operations were to compose and disseminate posts to the social media and blogging information environment. This was utilised during Operation Pillar of Defense (2012), demonstrating an increasing awareness of the interactive nature of the information environment by utilising infographics and live updates.54 The messages contained data that would have previously been disseminated to journalists, such as reported arrests, confirmations of air strikes and other up-to-date developments. These were instead sent directly to commentators, allowing it to engage with multiple key audiences, such as journalists themselves, international observers and indeed, bloggers sympathetic to Israel and potential adversaries at once.55 In one example, the IDF warned journalists to refrain from interviewing or reporting in close proximity to Hamas lest they be used as human shields,⁵⁶ showing its employment in not only condemning the legitimacy of Hamas operations but also applying pressure to the Hamas information campaign, building in a 'hard' edge to the approach that had the side effect of attracting widespread international attention.⁵⁷

The IDF information operations during Operation Protective Edge of summer 2014 reflected the growing recognition within the IDF of the importance of the information environment and its linkages to the operational, diplomatic and legal spheres.⁵⁸ It did this by targeting a host of audiences with tailored, yet coherent, messages deployed across multiple social media platforms. This was done by, for example, disseminating up to 20 'Tweets' per day,⁵⁹ as well as uploading short, sharp battlefield infographics, videos and interviews. These sought to engage the information environment in a number of ways.

First, the IDF exploited its access to real-time battlefield information by almost immediately delivering updates of rocket attacks, air strikes, raids and clashes as they occurred, making it essential to follow its online presence for opinion formers such as journalists covering the conflict. By establishing itself as a credible source of information, this also allowed it to 'bypass' the traditional media and provide its supporters worldwide with 'ammunition' to use in blogging and further dissemination. This indirectly influenced the information environment, as it provided information straight from the battlefield and disseminated this in a format that could be moulded by supporters for redistribution within their own social and political contexts, thus acting as a force multiplier that allowed information to cross multiple 'fields' in a tactic not altogether dissimilar to that of Russia's information 'flooding'.⁶⁰

Second, social media teams sought to win international audiences by producing dramatic edited images of Western cities facing rocket attacks, and even interactive charts in which the user could place their home city within the range of Hamas rocket capabilities, seeking to relate Israel's predicament to Western audiences.⁶¹ Fourth, it sought to directly engage Hamas and the information superiority it had traditionally enjoyed by using battlefield photographs to reveal the group's attempts to force civilian casualties.⁶² For example, revealing Hamas' use of civilian infrastructure to launch rockets demonstrated the operational aims and predicament of Israeli forces to an international audience. Finally, it linked this predicament with the measures taken by the IDF to avoid civilian casualties, providing bulletins on the use of tactics such as leaflet drops, personalised phone calls, 'roof-knocking' shells and the use of Arabic platforms to warn civilians of impending strikes.⁶³ Furthermore, in an attempt to reduce the information space for Hamas to exploit, 'hard' measures were employed, such as targeted air strikes against broadcast facilities, like against Hamas' Al Aqsa TV facilities on 29 July 2014.⁶⁴ The GPO warnings to reporters regarding their safety in the Gaza Strip along with IDF personnel providing journalists extensive tours of tunnels used to infiltrate from Gaza into Israel demonstrated an increasing synchronisation across government platforms while combining these measures to actively engage in perception management.⁶⁵

That being said, while the IDF attempted to limit civilian casualties, the use of standoff weaponry such as air strikes in densely populated areas brought with it a high death toll, with over 1,462 civilians killed during the 50-day conflict out of a total of 2,104 Palestinian fatalities.⁶⁶ With the presence of high-profile international and non-governmental organisations as well as media and journalists on the ground, the humanitarian implications of the conflict were quickly brought home to television screens and social media accounts worldwide, leading to widespread protests and increased diplomatic pressures on Israel, although domestic political support within Israel itself remained high.⁶⁷ Furthermore, it is difficult to gauge whether Israeli perception management techniques during the conflict actually affected support for Israel or simply transplanted existing global political cleavages onto a new informational platform. This is reflective of the consensus within existing works on perception management that information can only work in conjunction with and as part of political, social, military or cultural action, and cannot produce transformative effects in of itself.68 This is particularly apparent in the global backdrop of the IDF's efforts, in which it engages with a multitude of audiences with varying values, beliefs and attitudes that may simply not be 'winnable'. This appears to have been recognised by Israeli practitioners, who sought to use real-time information updates in a bid to provide 'ammunition' to existing Webbased support sources such as blogs and sympathetic online campaigns.⁶⁹ By doing this, they sought to strengthen and supplement existing attitudes and values within already-supportive political communities.

This raises pertinent questions for analyses of perception management more broadly across the operational and strategic levels, since the boundaries between the two have become increasingly blurred. In spite of launching a clearly proactive perception management campaign spearheaded by its military, the Gaza conflict therefore demonstrated that battlefield realities were not always able to contribute to the information campaign's broader efforts to win international 'hearts and minds'.

Lessons for Information Warfare and Perception Management

The IDF, in particular, was able to increase its presence in the information environment substantially by exploiting 'new media'. This, combined with a centralised media engagement strategy, allowed it to clearly and coherently articulate Israeli narratives to an international audience. This suggests that while democracies are ideologically reluctant to mobilise aggressive, all-of-government information campaigns, military or security organisations can play a crucial role in perception management operations. As hierarchical bodies that are traditionally restrictive in relation to disclosing information, information dissemination from within the military as part of perception management can offer a means with which to shape the information environment without losing control over potentially sensitive information.

The Israeli experience, like the Russian experience, demonstrated that information warfare is not something that cannot be 'won', but can only be engaged with; the existence of a decades-old, sophisticated pro-Palestinian narrative that has effectively tapped into the attitudes, sentiments and political cleavages in democracies in Europe especially demonstrates that the informational battlespace is no vacuum and may consist of highly competent opponents with significant advantages in its perception management arsenal. In this instance, the pro-Palestinian political movement has a particularly strong, if diffused, global information apparatus, since it has been able to bring the 'Palestine question' well into the domestic mainstream politics of many influential Western states. Because of this, especially tight synchronisation is required between the message underpinning the perception management strategy and the actions that are crucial to perception management. In this case, the high numbers of IDF statements demonstrating Israeli examples of restraint could not always fully reflect the military reality on the ground, given the IDF's necessity to minimise casualties by employing standoff weaponry against Hamas positions in densely populated urban areas, resulting in heavy civilian casualties. Clearly, this is reflective of the nature of asymmetric warfare, in which non-state opponents seek to leverage political advantages in a bid to compensate for military inferiority vis-àvis the opponent, a tactic which the IDF sought to expose. Therefore, if militant groups are able to create and exploit a gap between the actionsbased and information-based elements of perception management strategies, they may surely threaten to undermine genuine policy efforts

to win 'hearts and minds' on the ground, while gaining political capital in their own asymmetric perception management approach.

Conclusion: Lessons for Information War in the Democratic Context

The contemporary Russian and Israeli cases of information warfare occurred within their own unique political contexts. This, to an extent, limits what we can draw from each individual case study. That being said, themes can be highlighted that resonate with both theoretical understandings of perception management and other empirical examples. The contemporary nature of the Russian and Israeli cases allows for the testing of existing understandings and the drawing of generalisable conclusions that may be applicable to other contemporary cases of asymmetric conflict. Some of these commonalities and lessons are discussed below.

No One Actor Can Monopolise Information Control

Both Russian and Israeli information warfare campaigns utilised a range of cutting-edge techniques in bids to achieve their political objectives. Both of these campaigns, however, met considerable degrees of resistance, as Ukrainian and Western commentators began to expose Russian disinformation and as reporters and commentators based in the Gaza Strip began to convey their particular version of events. Both cases had built into them a 'hard' edge that involved direct attacks on the informational infrastructure of the enemy, such as communications facilities. In both, such measures served a temporary purpose, allowing the conflict players to gain the tactical upper hand by attacking enemy information infrastructure. However, these methods were not and cannot be taken in isolation; the development and diffusion of information technology through electronic means of communications to the level of individuals means that such kinetic measures cannot in themselves establish control over the information environment.

Furthermore, perception management inherently intersects with pre-existing political, historical and cultural contexts to produce effects. Simply disseminating narratives through a coherent media campaign cannot shape the information space and perception management must be engaged with on the physical plane. The IDF's use of Arabic platforms to warn civilians of air strikes, for example, is unlikely to have had a

transformative impact upon the politically and historically conditioned values and attitudes of those within the local population who were already stringently opposed to the Israeli policy in Gaza. On the other hand, the propagation of Russian narratives to ethnic Russian audiences in eastern Ukraine resonated effectively. Neither have full control over attitudes, values and political trends in key target audiences in the West, and although they can tap into these attitudes, values and trends, they cannot fully exert control over the formation of perceptions.

Synchronise Information with Action

This bears relevance for counter-insurgents and insurgents alike. The implication of the impossibility of information monopolisation is that tight synchronisation is required between the two arms of perception management: action and information. Failing to do so creates a risk that hostile perception management campaigns can exploit the gaps between action and information that may potentially unravel the perception management approach. In the Israeli case, efforts to minimise civilian casualties were evident and well connected to the information warfare campaign with clear linkages between action and information strategies, but as these efforts failed to prevent large civilian casualties given the nature of the conflict, the effectiveness of its global perception management was overall unclear.

For counter-insurgents, this raises a particular urgency to ensure that combat troops are fully integrated within the broader government narrative. Instances of excess, abuse and miscalculation can create significant opportunities for opposing perception management campaigns to 'reveal' a gap between stated policy and actual action, thereby strengthening its own narratives to the detriment of the counterinsurgents. This reinforces the well-known vulnerability of counterinsurgents not only to mishaps but also to deliberate asymmetric strategies of provocation. This has long been recognised by militant groups worldwide as they have sought to provoke states into excessive responses, creating opportunities for asymmetric actors to situate counter-insurgent excesses within their own perception management strategies.⁷⁰

Since action and information are crucially interlinked, it is vital for states to closely tie chosen conflict management or resolution strategies to the narratives that seek to build the legitimacy of the state in the eyes of its political target audiences.

Security Forces Can Play a Crucial Role in Perception Management

While the Russian example illustrates the efficiency of an information campaign possessing clear, centralised political direction that permeates major state institutions and elements of the civil society, for democracies this may present difficulties relating to issues of private ownership, generally looser forms of regulation, ideological desires for free press and distaste towards centrally directed propaganda. Israel has clearly recognised the need for strengthening pro-Israel opinion abroad with the use of *hasbara* and its public diplomacy operations within the GPO and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, but has generally fallen short of tight coordination between these mechanisms. The IDF's learning experience since the First Intifada, in particular, however suggests that particular arms of the state can develop and implement centralised, coherent and sustained information campaigns.

In the counter-insurgency context, the role of security forces is especially crucial since they may often operate as the only visible representatives of the state, particularly in insurgent-controlled areas. Areas in which insurgencies have built up influence present considerable challenges for perception management, since insurgencies have often emerged in these areas as a consequence of political irresponsibility and/ or socio-economic inequity that have generated substantial grievances against the incumbent state. Consequently, a combination of actionsbased perception management techniques, such as goodwill initiatives and regular meetings with local authority figures, need to be combined with actionable, long-term changes to the physical environment in these areas, such as the provision of security and the creation of conducive conditions for development. This, therefore, means that changing the 'field' through which actors' perceptions are socialised is the central aim for counter-insurgents. This long-term game in perception management is reflected by the fact that counter-insurgencies, on average, take roughly 14 years to 'win'.71

Information Warfare is a Multi-audience Phenomenon

Both examples demonstrate that information warfare campaigns impact differently upon different political audiences. The Israeli domestic public, for example, had a very different, more acute stake in the prosecution of the conflict in comparison to international audiences, which observed the conflict from afar. Russia's information campaign in Ukraine, meanwhile, allowed it to politically consolidate among ethnic Russians within Crimea

and Ukraine, but beyond the initial disruption stages, it did not produce long-term division within the West and, in fact, bolstered public opinion against Russia and strengthened national mandates to commit to NATO deployments. If we are to apply this to the context of counter-insurgency, we can identify the various target audiences as the array of constituent societal forces and actors that make up political order in a conflictaffected region. For example, this may constitute members of different socio-political communities that may require a degree of balancing of perception management efforts. This was the case for American forces operating in Iraq facing the predicament of managing perceptions among Shia and Sunni communities. The American withdrawal then destabilised the political equilibrium, generating a perception among Sunnis of unequal treatment by a Shia-dominated Baghdad, and that was later exploited by Daesh militants. Indeed, different political forces may well pressure a government to employ information strategies that appeal to certain domestic political constituencies, but alienates groups the state is seeking to win over.

Furthermore, political forces external to the immediate insurgency environment, such as public opinion in other areas of the country or the intervening nation's domestic public, can have a significant impact upon the trajectory of counter-insurgency operations, especially if they are conducted in the context of international intervention. This was clear with respect to the US and coalition campaigns in Afghanistan and Iraq, since domestic political support eroded considerably over time and prevented longer-term consolidation of successes such as the 2007 surge in Iraq. Russia's failure in the First Chechen War and success in the second in sustaining domestic public support further highlights the importance of domestic perception management for internal counterinsurgencies, since public support was crucial to allow for prosecution of the counter-insurgency campaign. There, therefore, exists a need to maintain the 'hearts and minds' of populations beyond those within the immediate insurgency environment itself, pointing towards the multi-pronged nature of perception management strategies that requires multiple engagements with multiple audiences.

Perception management in the contemporary world is therefore a fundamentally complex political process of communication to a wide array of audiences, in an environment conditioned by historical, social, political and cultural conditions, over which the belligerent does not and cannot exercise full control. This is especially the case in the global information era, in which the audiences are often global and are conditioned by their own perceptual 'fields' that the perception manager may not be able to influence in the intended manner.⁷² Perception management constitutes a combination and synchronisation between information and action, meaning mismatches between information and policy can render the politico-informational space vulnerable for opponents to exploit and fuel rivalling perception management strategies. Further, the complex nature of the politics of conflict means that states have to balance their perception management campaigns and need to consistently gauge the perceptions of an array of audiences both within and external to the geographical site of conflict.

The sheer difficulty of measuring the strategic ramifications of perception management undoubtedly raises problems for rigorous analysis, but means that important studies of perception management conducted by area, region or country specialists offer a great deal for furthering and deepening the understanding of the issue. In the Indian context, an analysis of perception management strategies across the different arms of government, including its security agencies, in a counter-insurgency context would bear particular relevance. India has had to balance competing political priorities and insurgencies in various parts of the country, which means that multiple games of perception management are in effect. Indian scholars could substantially contribute to the wider empirical and theoretical literature on perception management by exploring how the Indian state navigates not only multiple political audiences but also multiple insurgencies simultaneously. Given the immense diversity of attitudes, values, worldviews and ways of life within the country, studies of how the state intersects with these to engage in perception management will have important ramifications for weighing up its effectiveness over the long term.

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank the staff and faculty at the Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses for the encouragement, guidance and support offered during the preparation of this article.

Notes

1. Sunil Narula, 'Psychological Operations (PSYOPs): A Conceptual Overview', *Strategic Analysis*, Vol. 28, No. 1, 2004, pp. 177–92.

- 2. Alvin Toffler and Heidi Toffler, *War and Anti-War: Survival at the Dawn of the 21st Century*, London: Warner Books, 1994, p. 194.
- Aki-Mauri Huhtinen and Jari Rantapelkonen, 'Perception Management in the Art of War', *Science and Weapon*, Vol. 60, No. 60, 2002, pp. 243–55. See also Maurice Merleau-Ponty, *The Visible and the Invisible*, Evanston, Illinois: Northwestern University Press, 1964.
- 4. Such methods commonly included, and to an extent still include, means such as propaganda leaflet drops. For a comprehensive leaflet archive with examples from conflicts since World War I, see 'Leaflet Archive', *Psywar.org*, 2016, available at https://www.psywar.org/leaflets#search, accessed on 19 December 2016.
- 5. Robert A. Pape, *Bombing to Win: Air Power and Coercion in War*, Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 2014, p. 211.
- 6. Daryl G. Press notes how the strength of this perception has created a 'myth' of air power. See Daryl Grayson Press, 'The Myth of Air Power in the Persian Gulf War and the Future of Warfare', *International Security*, Vol. 26, No. 2, 2001, pp. 5–44.
- 7. It is beyond the scope of this article to discuss perceptions within military organisations themselves and their relationship to the emergence of military culture, though framing military culture and learning as processes of perception management pose interesting research avenues. For a discussion of the perceptions of transformation within the US military, see David H. Ucko, *The New Counterinsurgency Era: Transforming the U.S. Military for Modern Wars*, Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2009, pp. 43–63.
- David Kilcullen, 'Three Pillars of Counterinsurgency', Remarks delivered at the U.S. Government Counterinsurgency Conference, Washington, DC, 28 September 2006, pp. 4–5, available at http://www.au.af.mil/au/awc/ awcgate/uscoin/3pillars_of_counterinsurgency.pdf, accessed on 14 April 2016.
- Rod Thornton, 'The Changing Nature of Modern Warfare: Responding to Russian Information Warfare', *The RUSI Journal*, Vol. 160, No. 4, 2015, pp. 42, 45, available at https://doi.org/10.1080/03071847.2015.1079047.
- 10. Maria Snegovaya, Putin's Information Warfare in Ukraine: Soviet Origins of Russia's Hybrid Warfare, Russia Report, Washington, DC: Institute for the Study of War, 2015, available at http://understandingwar.org/sites/ default/files/Russian%20Report%201%20Putin's%20Information%20 Warfare%20in%20Ukraine-%20Soviet%20Origins%20of%20 Russias%20Hybrid%20Warfare.pdf, accessed on 8 January 2016; Keir Giles, Russia's 'New' Tools for Confronting the West: Continuity and Innovation in Moscow's Exercise of Power, London: Chatham House, Royal Institute of

International Affairs, March 2016, available at https://www.chathamhouse. org/sites/files/chathamhouse/publications/research/2016-03-21-russiasnew-tools-giles.pdf, accessed on 24 July 2016; Andras Racz, *Russia's Hybrid War in Ukraine: Breaking the Enemy's Ability to Resist*, Helsinki: Finnish Institute of International Affairs, 2015.

- Alex Spillius, 'Israelis and Palestinians in First Twitter War', *The Telegraph*, 15 November 2012, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/ worldnews/middleeast/israel/9681645/Israelis-and-Palestinians-in-first-Twitter-war.html, accessed on 4 August 2016.
- 12. Stephen Blank, 'Signs of New Russian Thinking about the Military and War', *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, 12 February 2014, available at http:// www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=41954#. V5V8ojWfba8, accessed on 25 July 2016.
- 13. Giles, Russia's 'New' Tools for Confronting the West, n. 10, pp. 2-3.
- Snegovaya, Putin's Information Warfare in Ukraine, n. 10, p. 12; Timothy Thomas, 'Russia's Reflexive Control Theory and the Military', Journal of Slavic Military Studies, Vol. 17, No. 2, 2004, pp. 237–56, available at https://doi.org/10.1080/13518040490450529.
- Olga Oliker, Russia's Chechen Wars 1994–2000: Lessons from Urban Combat, Santa Monica: CA: RAND Corporation, 2001, p. 34; E. Pain, 'The Chechen War in the Context of Contemporary Russian Politics', in R. Sakwa (ed.), Chechnya: From Past to Future, London: Anthem Press, 2005, p. 67.
- 16 Journalist and prominent critic of the war Anna Politkovskaya, for example, was threatened, detained and even poisoned before her eventual murder in October 2006. See Anna Politkovskaya, A Dirty War: A Russian Reporter in Chechnya, London: Harvill, 2001.
- 17. Thornton, 'The Changing Nature of Modern Warfare: Responding to Russian Information Warfare', n. 9, pp. 41–42.
- Mark Galeotti, 'The "Gerasimov Doctrine" and Russian Non-linear War', *In Moscow's Shadows*, 2014, available at https://inmoscowsshadows. wordpress.com/2014/07/06/the-gerasimov-doctrine-and-russian-nonlinear-war/, accessed on 17 July 2016.
- V.I. Kuznetsov, Yu. Ye. Donskov and A.S. Korobeynikov, 'Electronic Warfare and Information Warfare: How they Compare', *Military Thought*, Vol. 22, No. 1, 2013, p. 2.
- 20. S.G. Chekinov and S.A. Bogdanov, 'The Nature and Content of a New-Generation War', *Military Thought*, Vol. 22, No. 4, 2013, pp. 13–18.
- 21. NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, Analysis of Russia's Information Campaign against Ukraine: Examining Non-military Aspects of the Crisis in Ukraine from a Strategic Communications Perspective, Riga:

NATO, 2015, pp. 36–37, available at http://www.stratcomcoe.org/analysisrussias-information-campaign-against-ukraine, accessed on 17 July 2016.

- 22. Chekinov and Bogdanov, 'The Nature and Content of a New-Generation War', n. 20, pp. 12–19.
- 23. Katie Simmons, Bruce Stokes and Jacob Poushter, 'NATO Publics Blame Russia for Ukrainian Crisis, but Reluctant to Provide Military Aid', Pew Research Center's Global Attitudes Project, 2015, available at http://www. pewglobal.org/2015/06/10/nato-publics-blame-russia-for-ukrainian-crisisbut-reluctant-to-provide-military-aid/, accessed on 6 August 2016.
- 24. These phases are elaborated upon in greater detail in Racz, *Russia's Hybrid War in Ukraine*, n. 10, pp. 59, 82.
- 25. NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, Analysis of Russia's Information Campaign against Ukraine, n. 21, pp. 13–14; Jill Dougherty, Everyone Lies: The Ukraine Conflict and Russia's Media Transformation, Harvard: Shorenstein Center on Media, Politics, and Public Policy, Spring 2014, pp. 4–5, available at http://shorensteincenter.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/07/d88-dougherty.pdf, accessed on 8 February 2016.
- 26. Christopher Paul and Miriam Matthews, The Russian 'Firehose of Falsehood': Why it Might Work and Options to Counter it, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2016, p. 3, available at http://www.rand.org/ pubs/perspectives/PE198.html, accessed on 21 December 2016.
- 27. NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, Analysis of Russia's Information Campaign against Ukraine, n. 21, pp. 22–27.
- 28. Thornton, 'The Changing Nature of Modern Warfare: Responding to Russian Information Warfare', n. 9, p. 43.
- 29. Paul and Matthews, The Russian 'Firehose of Falsehood', n. 26, p. 3.
- 30. 'Ukraine Hits Back at Russian TV Onslaught', *BBC News*, 12 March 2014, available at http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-26546083, accessed on 6 August 2016.
- In Ukraine, for example, 'StopFake' was established in March 2014 to counter Russian disinformation campaigns; 'StopFake—Борьба С Неправдивой Информацией О Событиях В Украине', *StopFake.org*, 2016, available at http://www.stopfake.org/en/news/, accessed on 6 August 2016.
- 32. NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, Analysis of Russia's Information Campaign against Ukraine, n. 21, p. 5.
- 33. Bruce Stokes, 'Russia, Putin Held in Low Regard around the World', Pew Research Center's Global Attitudes Project, 2015, available at http://www. pewglobal.org/2015/08/05/russia-putin-held-in-low-regard-around-theworld/, accessed on 3 August 2016.

- 34. Simmons, Stokes and Poushter, 'NATO Publics Blame Russia for Ukrainian Crisis, but Reluctant to Provide Military Aid', n. 23.
- 35. Helena Cobban, *The Palestinian Liberation Organisation: People, Power and Politics*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1984, pp. 134, 145.
- 36. Daud Abdullah and Ibrahim Hewitt, *The Battle for Public Opinion in Europe: Changing Perceptions of the Palestine–Israel Conflict*, London: MEMO Publishers, 2012.
- 37. For examples of pro-Palestine campus activism, see 'Violence after pro-Palestinian Protesters Crash Friends of Israel UCL Event', *The Independent*, 28 October 2016, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/student/ news/police-called-to-ucl-event-as-pro-israel-and-pro-palestinian-students-violently-clash-a7384486.html, accessed on 20 December 2016; Malaka Shwaikh, 'Over Two Dozen UK Students' Unions Backed BDS', *The Huffington Post*, 31 March 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost. co.uk/malaka-shwaikh/sussex-bds_b_6961884.html, accessed on 20 December 2016.
- 38. 'Palestinians Win Implicit U.N. Recognition of Sovereign State', *Reuters*, 29 November 2012, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-palestinians-statehood-idUSBRE8AR0EG20121129, accessed on 20 December 2016; Ian Black and Peter Beaumont, 'MPs' Vote on Palestine State Recognition is Part of Growing International Trend', *The Guardian*, 13 October 2014, available at https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2014/oct/13/mp-vote-palestine-state-recognition-growing-international-trend, accessed on 20 December 2016.
- 39. 'Israel and Palestine: Whose Side is Britain on?', *YouGov*, 11 March 2014, available at https://yougov.co.uk/news/2014/03/11/israel-and-palestine-whose-side-britain/, accessed on 20 December 2016.
- 40. 'Latest Gallup Poll Shows Young Americans Overwhelmingly Support Palestine', *MintPress News*, 2014, available at http://www.mintpressnews. com/latest-gallup-poll-shows-young-americans-overwhelmingly-supportpalestine/194856/, accessed on 13 August 2016.
- 41. 'Abbas: Muslim Countries should Support Palestine in Conflict with Israel', *Sputnik*, 2016, available at https://sputniknews.com/politics/201604131037933544-abbas-palestine-israel-iran/, accessed on 20 December 2016.
- 42. An example of this debate can be seen in 'Can it be Anti-Semitic to Criticize Israel?', *ABC News*, 2006, available at http://abcnews.go.com/Nightline/story?id=128580&page=1, accessed on 20 December 2016.
- Miriyam Aouragh, 'Everyday Resistance on the Internet: The Palestinian Context', *Journal of Arab and Muslim Media Research*, Vol. 1, No. 2, 2008, pp. 109–30 (p. 110); Jonathan Halevi, 'The Israeli–Palestinian Conflict

Reflected through the Internet', in Hans-Liudger Dienel (ed.), *Terrorism and the Internet: Threats, Target Groups, Deradicalisation Strategies*, Amsterdam: IOS Press, 2010, pp. 115–21.

- 44. The Electronic Intifada, 'Home Page', 2016, available at https://electronicintifada.net/news, accessed on 13 August 2016.
- 45. The US military assistance to Israel is dependent upon Congressional approval and political lobbying processes. For an overview of military assistance to Israel from the US, see Jeremy Sharp, *U.S. Foreign Aid to Israel*, Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 11 April 2014, available at http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/225106.pdf, accessed on 14 August 2016. For a recent example demonstrating the potential pressures placed on Israel–EU economic relations as a result of increased pro-Palestinian activism and lobbying, see Jodi Rudoren and Sewell Chan, 'E.U. Move to Label Israeli Settlement Goods Strains Ties', *The New York Times*, 11 November 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/11/12/world/middleeast/eu-labels-israeli-settlements.html, accessed on 14 August 2016.
- 46. Charting the full course of its development is beyond the scope of this article. See, for example, an article by former head of the GPO, Meron Medzini, which charts the trajectory and fluctuations in Israel's image and the levels of attention paid to it by successive prime ministers: Meron Medzini, 'Reflections on Israel's Public Diplomacy', *Bulletin Du Centre de Recherche Français À Jérusalem*, 2012, available at https://bcrfj.revues. org/6829, accessed on 21 August 2016.
- 47. This attitude is hinted at by David Admon's—former Likud Party spokesman and Israeli ambassador to Hungary—record of a conversation with Prime Minister Menachem Begin in 1977. See David Admon, 'Israeli Propaganda is both Intelligent and Necessary', *Haaretz*, 1 February 2010, available at http://www.haaretz.com/print-edition/features/israeli-propaganda-isboth-intelligent-and-necessary-1.265853, accessed on 21 August 2016.
- 48. Medzini, 'Reflections on Israel's Public Diplomacy', n. 46, p. 7.
- 49. Ron Schleifer, *Psychological Warfare in the Arab–Israeli Conflict*, London: Springer, 2014, p. 153.
- 50. Schleifer provides a particularly illustrative account of the different arms of Israeli information operations during the First Intifada, and the lessons learned particularly by the IDF. See Ron Schleifer, *Psychological Warfare in the Intifada: Israeli and Palestinian Media Politics and Military Strategies*, Sussex: Sussex Academic Press, 2006, pp. 105–21 (p. 120).
- 51. For examples pertaining to the centralisation of IDF media liaison activities, see Naomi Darom, 'Meet the Biggest PR Firm in the Middle East: IDF Spokesman's Unit', *Haaretz*, 1 January 2015, available at http://www.

haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-1.644692, accessed on 21 August 2016. For a detailed analysis of the development of the IDF media management approach, see Michal Shavit, *Media Strategy and Military Operations in the 21st Century: Mediatizing the Israel Defence Forces*, Contemporary Security Studies, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxon, and New York, NY: Routledge, 2017.

- 52. For a critical account of the 2009 conflict and the IDF social media strategy, see Daniel Bennett, 'How the IDF Fell off the Social Media Bandwagon', *Frontline Club*, 2009, available at http://www.frontlineclub.com/the_problems_with_the_israeli_defence_forces_social_media_campaign/, accessed on 15 August 2016.
- 53. Daniel Temkin, 'New Commanders for Interactive Media, Foreign Press Units', *Israeli Defense Forces* official website, 26 February 2013, available at http://www.idf.il/1283-18383-en/Dover.aspx, accessed on 16 August 2016.
- 54. Darom, 'Meet the Biggest PR Firm in the Middle East: IDF Spokesman's Unit', n. 51. For an analysis of the development of IDF online presence between 2009–12, see Daniel Bennett, 'From Cast Lead to Pillar of Defense: How the IDF has Learnt to Communicate War in Gaza Online', *Frontline Club*, 2012, available at http://www.frontlineclub.com/from-castlead-to-pillar-of-defense-how-the-idf-has-learnt-to-communicate-war-ingaza-online/, accessed on 15 August 2016.
- 55. Daniel Bennett, 'Behind the Scenes: Social Media at the Israel Defence Forces', *Frontline Club*, 2012, available at http://www.frontlineclub.com/ behind_the_scenes_social_media_at_the_israel_defence_forces/, accessed on 16 August 2016.
- 56. IDF Twitter Account, 'Warning to Reporters in Gaza: Stay away from Hamas Operatives & Facilities. Hamas, a Terrorist Group, Will Use You as Human Shields.', *@idfspokesperson*, 2012, available at https://twitter. com/idfspokesperson/status/271018660007653378, accessed on 16 August 2016.
- 57. Dara Kerr, 'How Israel and Hamas Weaponized Social Media', *CNET*, 13 January 2014, available at http://www.cnet.com/videos/ghostbot-will-helpyou-ditch-annoying-texters/, accessed on 16 August 2016; Spillius, 'Israelis and Palestinians in First Twitter War', n. 11; Lahav Harkov, 'IDF and Hamas Wage War on Twitter', *The Jerusalem Post*, 2012, available at http:// www.jpost.com/Features/In-Thespotlight/IDF-and-Hamas-wage-war-on-Twitter, accessed on 16 August 2016.
- 58. The interplay between these factors was recognised during an online interview with Lieutenant Colonel (Lt Col) Peter Lerner, Head of the IDF Foreign Press Branch, by the author, in 2016.

- 59. Andrew Tobin, 'IDF was in Own "Twitterverse" during War, Computer Analysis Finds', *The Times of Israel*, 13 September 2014, available at http:// www.timesofisrael.com/idf-was-in-own-twitterverse-during-war-analysisfinds/, accessed on 17 August 2016.
- 60. Insights gleaned from interview with Lt Col Peter Lerner, Head of the IDF Foreign Press Branch, by the author; Huhtinen and Rantapelkonen, 'Perception Management in the Art of War', n. 3; Merleau-Ponty, *The Visible and the Invisible*, n. 3.
- 61. 'IDF Graphic Shows New York, Empire State Building under Rocket Fire (PHOTO)', *The Algemeiner*, 12 July 2014, available at http://www. algemeiner.com/2014/07/12/idf-graphic-shows-new-york-under-rocket-fire-photo/, accessed on 17 August 2016.
- 62. This refusal to 'cede the floor to Hamas so that they do not unanimously define the terms of the online discussion' was reflected in an online interview with Lt Col Peter Lerner, Head of the IDF Foreign Press Branch.
- 63. 'Hamas and Israel Step up Cyber Battle for Hearts and Minds', *BBC News*, 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-28292908, accessed on 17 August 2016; online interview of Lt Col Peter Lerner, Head of the IDF Foreign Press Branch, by the author.
- 64. 'Israel–Gaza Conflict: Massive Explosions as Air Strikes Hit Hamas Media Building', *The Telegraph*, 29 July 2014, available at http://www. telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/gaza/10997026/Israel-Gazaconflict-massive-explosions-as-air-strikes-hit-Hamas-media-building.html, accessed on 17 August 2016.
- 65. Michael Calderone, 'Israel Brings Journalists into Hamas Tunnels to Showcase Underground Threat', *The Huffington Post*, 30 July 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/07/29/hamas-tunnelsjournalists-israel_n_5631574.html, accessed on 17 August 2016; 'Israel Warns Foreign Journalists Covering Gaza Fighting', *Reuters*, 19 July 2014, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-israel-journalistsidUSKBN0FO0YG20140719, accessed on 17 August 2016.
- 'Gaza Crisis: Toll of Operations in Gaza', *BBC News*, 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-28439404, accessed 17 August 2016.
- 67. Robert Tait, 'Israel–Gaza Conflict: International Pressure for Ceasefire Builds as Lull in Fighting Broken', *The Telegraph*, 28 July 2014, available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/israel/ 10995275/Israel-Gaza-conflict-International-pressure-for-ceasefire-buildsas-lull-in-fighting-broken.html, accessed on 17 August 2016.
- 68. Huhtinen and Rantapelkonen, 'Perception Management in the Art of War', n. 3.

- 69. Interview by the author with Lt Col Peter Lerner, Head of the IDF Foreign Press Branch.
- 70. Andrew H. Kydd and Barbara F. Walter, 'The Strategies of Terrorism', *International Security*, Vol. 31, No. 1, 2006, p. 70.
- 71. Seth G. Jones, *Counterinsurgency in Afghanistan: RAND Counterinsurgency Study*, Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2008, p. xii.
- 72. Huhtinen and Rantapelkonen, 'Perception Management in the Art of War', n. 3; Merleau-Ponty, *The Visible and the Invisible*, n. 3.

__||

||____
